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The Council

COUN10-M5
Minutes of the meeting of the University Council held on Friday 15 October 2010.

Members:

Sir Bryan Carsberg (Chair); Dr Memis Acar; Dr Jo Aldridge (ab); Dr Anja Baumhoff; John Blackwell; Penny Coates (ab); Dr Sandie Dann; Arthur Deakin; Brian Dent (ab); Gifty Edila (ab); Sir John Gains; Professor Neil Halliwell; Professor Elaine Hobby; Lucy Hopkins; Alan Hughes; Jim Murphy; Jim Mutton; Terry Neale; Professor Ric Parker (ab); Professor Richard Parry-Jones (ab); Professor Shirley Pearce; Simon Proffitt; Professor Ian Reid (ab); Sir Nigel Rudd (ab); Mark Sismey-Durrant (ab); Richard Smith; Jackie Strong; Nigel Tamplin; Philip Wilkinson-Blake; Alan A Woods.

In attendance:

Rob Allan; Professor Chris Backhouse; Professor Morag Bell; Charlie Carter; Professor Phill Dickens; Chris Dunbobbin; Fidelma Hannah; Professor Terry Kavanagh; Professor Chris Linton; Sir Charles McCullough; Dr Jennifer Nutkins; Professor Ken Parsons; Will Spinks; Caroline Walker; Jon Walker.
Apologies for absence were received from:

Dr Jo Aldridge; Penny Coates; Brian Dent; Professor Ric Parker; Professor Richard Parry-Jones; Professor Ian Reid; Sir Nigel Rudd; Mark Sismey-Durrant.
10/71 
Chairman’s Introduction
Prior to the meeting, Council members received a briefing on Current Issues in Research at Loughborough, from the Pro-Vice Chancellor (Research), Professor Ken Parsons.

The Chair welcomed new members and those in attendance.

The Chair noted that the meeting would be the last in the Council Chamber in Administration Building 2. The next meeting would be held in the new Council Chamber in the Hazlerigg Building.
10/72
Minutes

Minutes of the Meeting of Council held on 8 July 2010 (COUN10-M3) were CONFIRMED.
10/73
Chairman’s Introduction and Duties and Responsibilities of Members of Council/HEFCE Financial Memorandum/Overview of Forthcoming Business

73.1
Duties and Responsibilities of Members of Council/Statement of Responsibilities of Council
COUN10-P98 - NOTED

73.2
HEFCE Financial Memorandum

COUN10-P99
Council NOTED a summary of the implications of the revised HEFCE Financial Memorandum. Members were also provided with a full hard copy. HEFCE had consulted widely on the new Financial Memorandum, and had provided clarification on a number of concerns that had been expressed by the sector. Council noted in particular that HEFCE had confirmed that it was not claiming the right to instruct a governing body to dismiss its vice-chancellor or principal.
Although there were not considered to be any substantial issues to be addressed, Council AGREED with the proposal that the executive undertake some analysis of the University’s current governance structures and that a report summarising how Loughborough complied with the requirements be submitted to a subsequent meeting for information. 
*73.3 
Overview of Year’s Forthcoming Business  

COUN10-P100 - NOTED

10/74 Financial Context

Council RECEIVED a presentation from the Vice-Chancellor and Director of Finance. 

(Secretary’s Note – The presentation slides can be viewed on the Council intranet pages at https://internal.lboro.ac.uk/committees/council/meetings/2010/index.htm). 
The Browne Review of HE Funding and Student Finance had been published on 12 October 2010, and provided a template for radical reform, based on a significant withdrawal of direct public funding for HE and the creation of a market, with quality of provision being driven by competition and student choice. It was noted, however, that the government was yet to announce its intentions and changes to current fee arrangements would need to pass through Parliament, and might be modified as part of these processes.

Browne recommended that the existing cap on tuition fees be lifted, but that fees set at more than £6,000 attract a progressive levy to help fund the government’s student finance package. Browne appeared to estimate that institutions would need to charge tuition fees of £7,000 to cover anticipated cuts to public funding. 
Changes to the existing student finance package were also proposed, including the introduction of a real rate of interest on student loans, the raising of the repayment threshold for student loans to £21,000, and the writing-off of outstanding student loan debts after 30 years. 

It was noted that Browne would not deliver short-term savings to the government. However, it anticipated cuts to public funding for teaching of up to 75%, and other sources suggested research funding might be cut by 10-20%. A clearer picture would begin to emerge after the Comprehensive Spending Review (CSR) on 20 October 2010, but the impact on Loughborough would remain uncertain for several more months until decisions on funding allocations to individual institutions were made by HEFCE. Council would nonetheless be required to approve 5 year financial forecasts in November 2010, for submission to HEFCE on 1 December 2010, and these would need to reflect, as far as possible, the implications of Browne and the CSR. 
Browne also made reference to changes in the relationship between HE institutions and students. Among these was a proposal to replace HEFCE, QAA, OFFA and OIA with a Higher Education Council (HEC) which would control access, quality and student complaints issues. The HEC would require institutions to publish detailed information on all programmes (relating to issues such as the standard of teaching, support and guidance, contact hours, and graduate destinations), in order to inform student choice. Browne also recommended that public funding be removed for some subjects; that private institutions be allowed access to public funds, and their students to student finance; and that new academics involved in teaching be required to obtain a ‘training to teach’ qualification.
Browne referred to an increase in student numbers of 10%, but it was not clear whether this included part-time students, who would be eligible for student support for the first time under the proposals. The report recommended that existing restrictions on student numbers be removed, but that in order to keep control of government student finance spending, a minimum attainment level to be eligible for student finance be set each year after attainment was known. The report therefore appeared to represent an opportunity for institutions to increase student numbers.
The University’s Executive team was already beginning to consider a range of questions raised by Browne, including what level tuition fees should be set at, whether different fees should be charged for different programmes, and what bursaries should be offered. The Vice-Chancellor emphasised that Loughborough was well-placed financially to meet the proposed changes, and take advantage of any opportunities that arose. However, there would be difficult times to negotiate in the immediate future with funding cuts expected to come into effect (in 2011-12) prior to the introduction of higher tuition fees (in 2012-13). Full income from the latter would only be realised in three to four years as fees phased in.
The following points were noted in discussion:
i) Although some competitors had made clear their plans to increase international student recruitment, at this stage it was not expected that Browne would significantly affect the University’s strategy in relation to the recruitment of international students. It was noted in this context that non UK/EU students already paid higher tuition fees, and that current recruitment levels reflected Loughborough’s ability to attract international students with the appropriate qualifications at the right price. 
ii) Loughborough Students’ Union was pursuing a range of activities in connection with the Browne Review and related issues, including an interview with Nicky Morgan MP, with questions posted by students on the LSU website.
iii) Annual fees for all of Loughborough’s catered halls of residence were higher than the flat rate cost of living loan proposed by Browne. The issue of affordable accommodation on campus had been discussed at the Chairman’s Advisory Group, and was a key issue in ongoing planning of future student accommodation (e.g. the replacement of Faulkner Eggington).
iv) Browne did not refer to the expected impact of its recommendations on the proportion of students choosing to study at institutions near to their family home. However, it was possible that more students would consider living with their parents while studying in order to minimise living costs. It was noted in this context that any such trend could be disadvantageous to the University, given its geographical location, and that the Loughborough student experience was very much based on campus living.
v) The University was already working towards making a range of savings through its Value for Money agenda. The establishment of the new School-based structure was one strand of this and was expected to deliver savings of around £600K as a result of removing the Faculty layer of management and administration. However, the principle rationale for the restructuring related to the establishment of more robust academic units. It was important to ensure that savings were genuine efficiency gains and did not reduce the University’s output in core areas.
10/75
University Finance 

COUN10-P101
75.1
Council RECEIVED the draft budget outturn for 2009-10, which showed a surplus, subject to audit, of £10.289M. This was a strong and helpful performance, and the surplus would contribute to the University’s capital programme. The full financial statements would be presented to the next meeting of Council for approval.


Two major items had been included in the final accounts that had not been part of the budget: the surrender of the NGrid lease and a provision for liabilities in relation to delays in the Science and Enterprise Park. The University was in negotiations with emda in relation to the latter, and it was noted that if the liabilities were met, then the site would belong to LU to do with as it saw fit, with no remaining obligations to emda.

COUN10-P102 

75.2 
Council NOTED the Budget Update for 2010/11. A number of changes had been taken into account since the budget approved by Council in July 2010 including a £1M increase in VAT recovery, and together these resulted in an increase in the projected surplus from £7.558M to £8.018M. 



The following points were noted:
i) Imago’s first and second month performance had been below plan, and the possibility that it might miss its surplus target would therefore be included as a risk in the next budget report. 
ii) Estates Management Committee was conducting a review of the University’s entire portfolio of property, and had begun to identify some sites, such as that on Factory Street, which were not fully utilised and which might therefore be considered for alternative use or sale.
COUN10-P103
75.3
 Council RECEIVED a report on the University’s Value for Money Projects.
COUN10-P104 
75.4
Council NOTED the University’s revised policies on expenses.
10/76
Future Shape and Structure of the University

COUN10-P105

On the recommendation of Senate, Council APPROVED proposals on the Composition of Schools, and NOTED that Senate would approve the naming of Schools at its meeting in January 2011. Council recorded its gratitude to the Implementation Project Management Board, and to all other staff across the University who were working hard to deliver the changes required for the next stage of the restructuring. Thanks were also given to Professor Chris Linton for his work in leading the initial Project Management Board. It was noted that the impact of the restructuring would be reviewed as part of reports on the Value For Money agenda.
10/77
Matters for Reports 
77.1
Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research) 
COUN10-P106: NOTED
77.2
Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Teaching) 
Council RECEIVED a verbal report on student recruitment 2010-11. UK/EU undergraduate recruitment was running very slightly above target, but there was no risk of the University being fined. UK/EU postgraduate recruitment was also slightly above target, reflecting the attractiveness of the University’s programmes, as well as the prevailing economic climate, with more students apparently seeking to obtain a postgraduate qualification in order to improve their standing in the employment market. The international student recruitment process had been more challenging than in previous years because of new visa requirements, but these were being managed effectively and recruitment was on target.

77.3
Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Enterprise)
COUN10-P107: NOTED
10/78 
Chairman’s Report

Council RECEIVED a report from the Chairman on matters considered at Chairman’s Advisory Group, and noted that there had been much discussion relating to the Browne Review. 
10/79
Vice-Chancellor's Report

The Vice-Chancellor reported on the following matters:
i) There was concern in the HE sector about the government’s immigration cap, and its potential impact on the ability of institutions to recruit staff from around the world.
ii) The University had fallen a significant number of places in the THE international league table and the methodology had been changed significantly. Loughborough had entered into discussions with the newspaper about whether an error had been made in the data.

iii) Carol Robinson of the Mathematics Education Centre was congratulated for being nominated for Lecturer of the Year in the THE awards.

iv) Loughborough students (including those associated with Loughborough College) had won 44 medals in 33 separate events at the Commonwealth Games in Delhi. This was a remarkable achievement; and if considered as a country, students from Loughborough would have been placed 8th in the overall medal table. A celebration was being planned for their return.
10/80
Confirmation of Amendments to Ordinances 

80.1
Further to Minute 10/48.1, Council CONFIRMED amendments to:

i. Ordinance IV, Titles of Degrees and Conditions of Award
ii. Ordinance XVII, Conduct and Discipline of Students

iii. Ordinance XXIII, Traffic and Parking in the University
80.2 
Further to Minute 10/48.2, Council CONFIRMED amendments to Ordinance XXV, Title of Emeritus Professor.

10/81
Amendment to Composition of Nominations Committee

COUN10-P108 

Council APPROVED an amendment to the composition of Nominations Committee.
10/82
Remuneration Committee 

COUN10-P109

Council RECEIVED reports from the meetings of the Remuneration Committee held on 18 March and 8 July 2010.

10/83
Membership of Council 2010/11

COUN10-P110 

Council NOTED the membership of Council for 2010/11.
10/84
Membership of Council Committees

COUN10-P111 

Council NOTED appointments to vacancies on Council Committees and Joint Committees with Senate. This item was unstarred to note that Sir John Gains was no longer a member of Remuneration Committee.
10/85
Chair’s Action

Council NOTED that the Chair has taken action between meetings to approve the Department of Materials moving from the Faculty of Science to the Faculty of Engineering.

10/86
Graduation Ceremonies 2010/11 

Council NOTED the dates of Graduation Ceremonies to be held in the academic year 2010/11 as follows:

Monday 20 December 2010.
Thursday 21 July, Friday 22 July, Monday 25 July and Tuesday 26 July 2011. 
10/87
Academic Officers, Directors and Heads of Department

COUN10-P112: NOTED.
10/88
Reports of Committees 

Council RECEIVED reports from the following Committees:

88.1
Estates Management Committee – 20 July and 23 September 2010 [COUN10-P113]

88.2
Research Performance Monitoring Committee  – 6 July 2010 and 14 July 2010 [COUN10-P114] 

88.3
Senate – 15 September 2010 [COUN10-P115] 
10/89
Date of Next Meeting

Friday, 26 November 2010 (9.15 am) and including the Treasurer’s Briefing 

Author – Chris Dunbobbin
Date – November 2010
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